Contra Costa College                                                                                            College Council Minutes
2600 Mission Bell Drive





       Wednesday, May 11, 2011

San Pablo, CA 94806





           2:30 p.m., AA-135, AA Building

Present:  
Faculty:  Richard Akers, Vern Cromartie, Seti Sidharta, Wendy Williams

Classified: Alma Cardenas, John Christensen, Mercy Pono

Management:  Michael Aldaco, Helen Kalkstein, Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, McKinley Williams
Students:  Rodney Wilson
Guests:  Jason Berner, Tim Clow, Bruce King, 

Absent:  David Houston

1.  Call to Order:  Meeting called to order at 2:40 p.m. by Richard Akers because we had no student representation at this time.

CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

2.  Approval of Agenda:  Agenda:  Carol noted correction to Item #6 should be Accreditation Mid-Term Report not Self-Study.  
       Mack added Achievement Gap as Item #15.  

       Richard moved to approve the new agenda and Wendy seconded the motion.
3.  Approval of Minutes from April 13, 2011 – Wendy had a correction Page 6 of the minutes--Wendy said we need to quiz  everyone . . . not survey everyone . . .  Wendy said she did send a quiz via e-mail to College Council members.  

       Mack approved the corrected minutes and Richard seconded the motion.
Rodney Wilson attended the meeting in Joseph Camacho’s absence and chaired it from this point forward.

ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

4.  Basic Skills Expenditure Plan 2011-12 – 


Jason Berner said he did request comments from College Council at the last meeting.  No comments 
were made.  Jason announced that Lorena DelMundo will be assigned to three basic skills classes: 
English Math and ESL.  Basic Skills will be able to complete an SLO in these classes and compare 
the 
retention and success of those students.  Tim said he completed the data for first year experience 
students.  Vern has since requested the Umoja data.  Carol said she is disappointed there are no 
outcomes.  She wants to see if the money we are spending is being used effectively.  Jason said we 
have studied the ESL classes.  Total 
budget for First Year Experience is $20,000.00 which is used for 
an FYE counselor.  Tim said he did find the students who interacted with the FYE counselor did do 
much better than the other students.  Carol said it is difficult to research individual students as it 
easier to research students in a cohort.  In the Fall there is larger percentage of first year students.  
Tim said the Speech and Culinary departments have 
targeted their struggling students and 
recommend those students seek tutoring.  This has helped with retention in those classes.  Tim 
is doing BSI research and Carol asked if we have results from that research.  Tim said the numbers 
of the AARC report will increase only because we changed the coding.  Jason has data that 
shows 
students who use tutoring do better than those students who don’t use tutoring.  Tim said he would 
like to see more risk taking interventions with the Basic Skills Committee – to diagnose 
students in the first week and give them the cure.  Mack said he had a conversation with Sherry 
Sharufa and Elvia to have testing during the summer and offer Summer Bridge to help make students 
ready for the next level in the Fall.  Carol said Chabot and LMC have an accelerated program in the 
summer in Math.  Rodney asked can students can support this in terms of Teachers’ Aides.  Jason 
said if this becomes successful then definitely it would be something we could use students for.  
Helen attended a workshop on accelerated classes at a conference but said for our success we need 
more buy in from faculty.  A first attempt would be a class of 30 students.  Students are self selected.  
There is a webinar in another week on this topic.  Mack said students can make significant gains 
before the Fall taking an accelerated class in the summer.  Mack thinks this would be a great class to 
offer this summer.   


Wendy moved to accept the Basic Skills Expenditure Plan and Richard seconded the motion.  

       Basic Skills Expenditure Plan 2011-2012 is approved.
5.  Course Material Fees – Carol said fees can only be charged when a student can take something away from the fee i.e. clay for art.  Faculty have to ascertain each semester their accumulated costs for materials and whether those costs are comparable to what we are charging our students.  Dental Assisting and the Automotive Departments charge fees as well as the Art Department.  Helen will send her edits to Melody on the CCC Course Materials Fee Procedure.  

       Richard moved to approve the new College Procedure and Mercy seconded the motion.  The motion         

       passed.
6.  Accreditation Mid-Term Report – Carol said we have our mid-term report posted on the website under Planning, then under Reports.   She is hoping to wrap up the report with all edits in the summer.  The Mid-Term Report is due to the Accreditation Commission on October 15th.  Carol is expecting the final product to be approximately a 30 or 40 page report with evidence.
7. Feedback from R & P Traveling Road Show on Planning Awareness – Tim and Richard said they have been conducting the Traveling Road Show on Planning Awareness.  Tomorrow they will make the presentation to Classified and Friday they will attend the LAVA Division meeting.  Tim reported that one specific division was rather uninterested.  Tim said he will not conduct the Traveling Road Show without Richard.  Helen said the question arose in their division was why would they have to complete the annual unit plan unless they need budget augmentation?  Tim said this issue would be referred to R & P.  Mack said this item should go to R & P first and then we will place it on the September College Council agenda.  Wendy said her quiz was based on Tim’s presentation as she was impressed on the  thoroughness of Tim’s presentation.  Tim said the presentation will be placed on the website.  Carol said we could use it as accreditation evidence.
8. Results of the Governance Survey – Tim said since we have not completed the Traveling Road Shows yet.  Once they are completed, he will then send out the survey.
9. Veteran Students – This item was not addressed in Joseph Camacho’s absence.
10. Campus Safety – Rodney expressed concerns with students getting beat up on campus, particularly at the bus stop.  The ASU wants to know what administration is doing about this serious safety concern.  Mack said they have a plain clothes police officer at the bus stop and have asked AC Transit to ask the Sheriff’s Office to bolster their coverage.  It is apparent the culprit takes advantage of students when the police are not there.  Mack said he believes at some point we will have put up a camera up at the bus stop.  AC Transit does have a camera in the area but it is not at the vantage point we need.  Mariles said we have discussed the purchase of a video camera at the Safety Committee but the cost is prohibitive.  There is a concern about monitoring the camera because the line is broken to Police Services.  The repair of the fiber optic line is $20,000.00.  Mack asked if we could use RDA funds.  Richard has concerns with spending $20,000 to fix the line.  Richard thinks we need to figure out some other technological solutions.  Rodney asked if someone does get jumped at the bus stop, how far do they have to go to report the incident if the victim is without a cell phone.  Mack said we are depending on students using their cell phones in cases of emergency.  Vern asked about a student getting attacked in front of the Library.  Mack and others does not know of this incident and he will check with Campus Police.
11. Single Stop Grant – Mack said this organization provides campuses with additional resources for students who are considered at-risk.  This organization selects you; we cannot apply for these funds.  San Francisco City College and Merritt College are the only ones who have the grant right now on the West Coast.  They provide you with a counselor who would coordinate various services to students.  For example if a student said they needed  to drop out of school because they have lost their place to live, the counselor would have connections to Section 8 housing and follow up with the student after making the referral.  They also offer free legal services as well as tax services.  They show the student all of the tax regulations in order for the student to receive a refund.  Mack said Helen Benjamin heard a presentation at a conference and hooked up our district with this organization as they target urban student population.  They have talked to LMC, DVC as well as us and they will choose one college in our district.  We all think it is a very good program and would help our students immensely.  The organization gives you the money for multiple years and they hope at some point the college would be able to institutionalize the services.  Their staff become CCC staff to provide these services.  The money comes from Obama’s American Graduation Initiative.  They also get money from the department of Commerce.  It is bi-partisan money and they only work with community colleges.  They started in New Jersey and have funded a couple of community colleges in New York, Florida and San Francisco City  and Merritt Colleges.  Mack said we hope to find out if we are chosen in a couple of weeks.  Vern asked where they are based and Mack replied their main office is in D.C. and they have an office in San Francisco.  
12. Budget Update – Mariles said at the last College Council meeting, we did not have a report as we encouraged everyone to attend the district budget forum.  As it turns out, the budget forum information was null after the Chancellor’s Cab meeting which mandated we use scenario #4 which was less than scenario #5.  The district is now using Scenario #4.  Because the State budget information has been continually changing, Mack decided to hold off on the campus budget forum.  At the April 26th Chancellor’s Cabinet meeting, we were given our dollar figure as to the Instructional Service Agreement (ISA) issue.  This is the agreement we had with Paris Beauty School.  We are no longer contracted with Paris Beauty School.  We discovered they had teachers on the floor who did not meet our qualifications to teach.  This means we could not collect our apportionment.  Carol researched the issue and estimated how many hours the out of compliance instructors were teaching and discovered it equated to 4.4 million district-wide and our portion is 1.5 million.  Unfortunately, LMC had the bulk of the 4.4 million due to their additional ISA’s with the Police and Fire Departments.  LMC also had a problem with out-of-state athletes paying in state tuition.  We have to pay back the 1.5 million.  Kindred is talking to the State about a three year pay period and hoping we don’t have to start until next year.  Mariles said out of the 4.4 million we have to pay back, the district is paying 1 million out of district reserves.  Mariles said the “payback” is for FTES for five years that we were not entitled to, and on top of that, the State is reducing our base for 147 FTES and that will be permanently reduced by $670,000.  Mack said that Kindred spoke with Fred Harris, at the State, and he was supportive of a three year payback starting next year.  Richard said the district discovered this error.  Alma asked if we have ensured the W Institute has qualified instructors.  Mack replied with a resounding yes.  Paris was a rollover contract every year.  We cancelled the contract once we discovered they were also taking illicit financial aid payments from students.  They would take the students’ financial aid checks and apply that money to their fees and supplies.  Because of this action, we also turned them into the Financial Aid Federal Commission.  Richard asked if we could sue the school.  Mack said it would cost us more in legal fees than the lawsuit would yield.  Since we conducted  a self audit, the State will not audit us for the last ten years.  Mack said since the dust has settled on this issue, we should probably have our campus budget forum before the end of the semester.
13. Remodel and Other Measure A Activities – Carol said we are gearing up for the remodel of the Music Building.  We are working on the move from the Music Building to the H Building.  However, the bid for construction on the Music Building may not happen until August.  We will have a concert area in the new Music Building once it is completed.  The remodel of the H Building is occurring now in preparation for the move of the Music Department.  
We will hopefully begin on the 12-KB high voltage project this summer.  This has to be repaired in preparation of the new construction for the campus center and is project to be a sixth month project.  This will cause a traffic inconvenience as there will only be a one lane access on that road to the Library.  
We are working on an elevator for the GA Building.  We are also working on completing the Athletic Field entrance way.  
Next summer we should be ready to demolish the H and SA buildings.
14. Achievement Gap – Mack found out Tuesday that at the next board meeting, May 25, 2011, the district wants an update on what steps we are taking focusing on the Achievement Gap.  Mack said he can make the presentation if everyone agrees.  Rodney said he would be okay with President Williams making the presentation.  Tim said the students have led the way on this issue and perhaps the students should give the presentation.  Rodney then said he is not opposed to making the presentation.  Mack mentioned are efforts to date:   hosted Dr. Andrade at All College Day, Tim’s presentation to the ASU, and  Mack wrote an e-mail outlining ideas we have employed on campus.  Our ideas are now being incorporated at the other two campuses.  Mack will meet with Rodney prior the governing board meeting.

15. Reports from Constituency Groups- Mercy said she does not have a Classified report as they meet tomorrow.  However, she did say that Kelly Ramos has recently been appointed to the Classified Senate Council.  
Richard said they have one more meeting.  They have made significant progress on the Martin Padilla sculpture.  Richard has coordinated with Bruce on this venture and everything is on track.  
Rodney reported the ASU is holding a candidates’ forum tomorrow at 12:00 noon.  We are working on the Comet Café and circulating fliers to faculty to hold office hours, tutoring, etc.  We are working with Kelly to offer flex time for this endeavor.  We have two more meetings left for this year.  
Mack reported for management and since our last meeting, we have a lot of depression dealing with the budget.  On a positive side, managers sponsored the Staff Appreciation last Friday with a great turn out and everyone seemed happy we hosted this event.  Mack was going to ask the managers to fund the event, but lo and behold, Culinary provided the food since most of it was donated.
16. Announcements – Michael reminded everyone that starting summer 2011, we are no longer accepting course conflicts.  
Helen announced the Music concert is scheduled on the 20th.  During the summer, the  Drama Department will be putting on a musical.  The Intramural Speech competition starts tomorrow.  Tim and Paul DeBolt are the judges. 
 John announced the Transfer Center Reception is May 19th in the Fireside Room.  Students transferring to four year colleges are being recognized and college representatives will be there too.
17. Next Meeting -  September 14, 2011.
18. Meeting Adjourned at 4:05 p.m. by Rodney Wilson.
Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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